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The Hiawatha City Council met in a Budget Work Session on January 5, 2015. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler and Bob Rampulla. Dick Olson arrived at 5:40 p.m. Dennis Norton was absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Fire Chief Mike Nesslage, Police Chief Dennis Marks, Community Development Director Pat Parsley, City Engineer John Bender, Library Director Jeaneal Weeks, Parks and Recreation Director Kelly Friedl, Public Works Superintendent Rod Jasa, and Finance Director Cindy Kudrna. Guests: None.
Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Wheeler. Motion carried. 
POLICE
Chief Marks presented the Police Department budget proposal for FY 2016 as follows:

Marks requested a $2,000 increase in Education and Training and Mileage. Marks said the increase is due to the addition of two new officers and the ammo allotment designated for practice per the union agreement. The budget increase will also be used to cover the added cost for training instructors and to allow new officers to be certified on bikes. 

Marks explained officers are required 12 to 13 hours of in-service training each year and the police department is currently doing in-house training which allows them to control the content. Officers are also going through defensive tactics training four times a year based on work comp injury reporting.
Marks said all other police department budget line items stayed status quo. Council Member Rampulla asked about equipment such as body cameras. Marks explained the police department used Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) dollars to buy equipment.
FIRE

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage presented the Fire Department and Ambulance Department budget proposal for FY 2016 as follows:

Nesslage explained the Fire Department budget reflects an increase of $2,500, less than 1% of last year’s budget. Adjustments were made to the Utilities and Miscellaneous Contractual line items. 
Nesslage said the Ambulance Department budget was adjusted to reflect past expenditures. Nesslage explained ambulance is a user drive account making it unpredictable and with the exception of salaries, the budget reflects a net change of zero.

Nesslage said the budget went up by 10% on the revenue side with a 10% increase in ambulance run volume. There were 4,059 fire medic hours in FY 2015. Nesslage requested increasing the hours by 10% or 4,464 hours as he has done in past years. Nesslage explained he would like to take 2,080 of those hours and convert them to a full time position that would serve as an Administrative Assistant to the Chief with qualifications including being a firefighter/paramedic, with the ability to respond to calls. This position would take administrative tasks from three Chief Officers and free up time for the Deputy Chief EMS to invest in fire inspection duties. Nesslage said the biggest impact from this full time position would be seen on the employee benefits side.
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Community Development Director Patrick Parsley presented the Community Development Department budget proposal for FY 2016 as follows:

Parsley proposed a $1,100 increase in Education and Training in order for staff to attend training classes to keep current with new codes and technology; this also provides staff with continuing education and the ability to obtain necessary certifications. Parsley said the additional funding also includes the model code development process.
LIBRARY
Library Director Jeaneal Weeks presented the Library budget proposal for FY 2016 as follows:
· Utilities - increase of $2,000 to reflect this year’s actual use

· Office Supplies - increase of $1,000 due to supplies needed for increase in materials budget
Weeks explained there was a $6,000 savings in the On-Line with Cedar Rapids Public Library line item due to the change to fixed quarterly payments instead of paying by usage. The $6,000 savings will be applied to the following line items:

· $2,000 to Utilities

· $1,000 to Office Supplies

· $3,000 to Contingency

Council Member Rampulla asked about the status of the library campaign. Weeks said the library is putting together a steering committee.
PARKS AND RECREATION

Parks and Recreation Director Kelly Friedl presented the Parks and Recreation and Community Center budget proposals for FY 2016 as follows:

Parks Budget 1% Increase
· Education and Training – FY 2015 $1,900 to FY 2016 $2,548 for director to take a grant writing course to gain a better understanding of the objectives needed to complete a successful grant application. Director will attend in 2015 and Rec Coordinator will attend in 2016.

· Special Events – FY 2015 $7,600 to FY 2016 $7,900, five new programs added to the 2015 Activity Brochure.

· Building and Grounds, Repair and Maintenance – FY 2015 $18,500 to FY 2016 $18,700, covering the cost of damages to pavilions or equipment and supplies.

Recreation Budget 1% Increase – Items to Note
· Consignment Ticket Sales – decrease of $1,000, changed process.
· Contracted Fitness – FY 2015 $2,100 to FY 2016 $2,300, to pay contracted instructors or organizations. Tennis lessons have increased participation and expenses.

· Recreation Program Supplies – FY 2015 $2,950 to FY 2016 $3,032.50, to pay for program supplies and equipment. This is the first year participating in kickball with Marion.

· Park rentals are expected to increase with the new pavilion.

Community Center Budget within 0.01% Increase
· Community Center rentals continue to increase and the facility is rented almost every weekend.
Council Member Rampulla asked about requests for funding from businesses to help cover the cost of recreation activities. Friedl explained the Parks and Recreation Department receives sponsorships for many special events and programs including $3,300 from University of Iowa Community Credit Union for concerts in the park and kids movie night, $1,500 from World Class Industries for kids soccer and blastball programs, $1,000 from Hiawatha Bank and Farmers State Bank for movies on the square, and $250 from Roasters Coffee and the Friends Foundation for the annual Easter Egg Hunt. Friedl said the Parks and Recreation Department also receives in-kind donations such as $200 from the Country Steppers and $100 for ball diamond usage.
ROAD USE, STORM WATER, SEWER

Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa proposed no major increases in the operation expenses of the FY 2016 Road Use budget. Jasa also presented the Sanitary and Storm Sewer budget proposals for FY 2016 as follows:
Road Use Budget - Council Member Rampulla asked about the gas tax. Jasa said the state is proposing $0.10 increase over a three year period. City Engineer John Bender added the Feds are going to do it at the same time. Finance Director Cindy Kudrna said the formula is not changing at the state level.
Storm/Sanitary Sewer - Jasa said a line item was added in storm water for equipment rental in the amount of $3,000 for the rental of a backhoe to perform storm water work. Regular sewer expenses remain steady. Staff is waiting for Operation and Maintenance numbers from Cedar Rapids on sewer flow charges.
ADMINISTRATION (MAYOR, COUNCIL, CITY ADMINISTRATOR, CLERK/FINANCE, CITY HALL AND ENGINEERING)

City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor presented the Administration budget including Mayor, City Council, City Hall and Clerk/Finance budget for FY 2016.
Mayor and Council budget items:

· HEDCO line item increased from $4,000 to $10,000 and moved from Mayor and Council to the Economic Development Department line item. 
· Education and Training line item increased from $2,000 to $2,500 due to increase in training costs and increase in council and mayor attendance at education events.

Clerk/Finance budget items:

· Education and Training line item – requesting $20,000 to cover the cost of staff attendance at the Iowa International Municipal Clerk’s Association Annual conference in Nebraska in May 2016.
· Codification – We are requesting an increase from $2,500 to $3,000 due to additional codification costs required to codify the large number of updates made to the Code of Ordinances.

· Operating Supplies and Misc. – We are requesting an increase from $600 to $1,000 to cover the increased cost of office supplies. Based on last year’s numbers we spent $1,113 in this line item.

Elections- requesting an increase from $3,000 to $6,000 covering the cost of the November 2015 election and to have extra funding on hand if necessary to go for a referendum for the new satellite fire station. The 2015 election will include three council members and the mayor.
City Hall budget items:

· Salaries - as in past years, this fund may fluctuate due to projects where we would pull other departments to assist in completion.  
· Web Site – $1,500, decrease of $1,500.

· Liability Insurance – we are requesting and increase from $105,000 to $109,000 to cover the increase in costs associated with the City’s liability insurance.
· Tuition Reimbursement - $5,250, decrease of $9,750. Two staff members have completed their Bachelor’s Degrees. There is only one employee currently approved to use the tuition reimbursement program.
· Advertising & Legals – requesting an increase from $7,500 to $8,500, to cover the cost of advertising, legals and acquisition notices that are required to be published in our local newspaper.
· Miscellaneous Contractual – requesting an increase from $22,350 to $30,000. This is the median range between the amount spent in prior fiscal years and year to date spending.
· Seasonal Decoration Storage - $600, decrease of $900. Beginning 2014, the Public Works Department is handling installation and maintenance of the snowflakes and the decorations will be stored in a storage garage rented from the Legion. 
Finance Director Kudrna covered the Animal Control and City Clean Up budget line item proposals for FY 2016:

· Humane Society – increased from $10,000 to $12,000; this year has already seen close to a 30% increase and there is another six months remaining for Fiscal Year 2015.

· City Clean Up – increased from $10,000 to $16,500; Cedar Rapids/Linn County Solid Waste discontinued credits and gave them to each local community for recycling and composting. Leaves and brush will go away July 1. Storm damage goes in a different line item and the City hardly ever uses all the credit so we will have $10,000 to use next year.
City Administrator Downs covered the City Administrator, Building Grounds and Maintenance and Equipment Reserve budget proposals for FY 2016:

· City Administrator – kept at 1% or less range by switching around dollars in Education and Training.

· Building Grounds and Maintenance – Capital Outlay line item was reduced to stay within 1%
· Building Maintenance and Repair – Increased by $3,115; nobody has needed to come in and make adjustments because City Hall HVAC system is working well. 

· Technology Reserve Fund – increase of $15,000 due to not replacing computers that were scheduled. Computers are on a three year cycle but staff holds on to them until they start having issues. There are a total of 15 computers to replace; five will be replaced in FY2015 and the balance in FY 2016. The printer/copier on the main level of City Hall was scheduled for replacement in FY2011, and the equipment is showing signs of wear and tear on the machine. Staff will go out for quotes and if the price is good we will plan on replacing the police department copier/printer also. Funding for the replacement of the copier/printer on the main level of City Hall is currently available in the amount of $24,000 with an additional $6,000 scheduled for FY 2016.
City Engineer John Bender covered the Engineering budget proposal for FY 2016:

City Engineer Bender explained the engineering budget has changed quite a bit in the last couple of years. Bender said there are currently two part time employees and most of the budget consists of paying the Construction Observer for mileage. The Construction Observer position is part water department and part engineering department. Bender said the Engineering line item has decreased because the City doesn’t have to outsource all engineering services anymore. 

Other Discussion:

City Council and staff held discussion on a visit from Linn County requesting money from Hiawatha to help fund dispatch services. Police Chief Dennis Marks explained the Linn County Sheriff requested a meeting with all jurisdictions that have a police department to make them aware of the burden being put on the dispatch personnel. Linn County currently has nine dispatchers and they want to increase that to 13 to fix the shortcomings they are currently experiencing. Hiawatha currently pays a small terminal usage fee and Linn County is proposing instead to charge a dispatch fee to police departments that use Linn County dispatch services. Out of the other communities such as Robins, Lisbon and Mount Vernon who use Linn County dispatch, Hiawatha’s cost is much greater. Staff will be researching other options for dispatch services. 
City Administrator Downs proposed postponing the next budget work session meeting scheduled for January 12, due to staff not receiving property tax revenue numbers from the county. Downs said staff would like to have time to look at the numbers and make necessary adjustments to the budget before meeting again. City Council agreed to postpone the next budget meeting until January 19, 2015 to allow time to review county numbers.
Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:53 P.M., second by Wheeler. Motion carried. 
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